Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes           April 30, 2018
     Memorial Hall
          7:00 pm
Call to Order: Andrew Baker called the meeting to order at 7 pm. Others present: Bob Manners, Matt Marchese, and Town Administrator Terry Narkewicz. 
Media Present: 
Acceptance of Minutes:  A motion was made by Matt to approve the minutes of April 2 and April 16. This was seconded by Bob and unanimously approved.
Noteworthy News: 
· Tax bills are due on May1.
· Channel 40 filmed at the potholes last week and will return next week to film at the Bridge of Flowers.

· Mass Appeal will be filming at the potholes this week, with Professor Dick Little.

· The Cowell Gym now has a defibrillator on site thanks to a grant from Kev’s Foundation. Bob provided an in-service training on the use of the device.

· Cowell Gym was the site of the Art Garden’s well-attended Draw Around event last weekend.

Department Liaison Reports:

Police Department – Matt said that he and Chief Bardwell have been preparing for Annual Town Meeting.
Senior Center – Matt expects that a few expansion options will be made public in the next few weeks.

Town Hall – The Town Report is now available. Warrants have been prepared for both the April 30 Special Town Meeting and the May 1 Annual Town Meeting.

250th Committee – Bob said that the committee has managed to negotiate the reduction of appearance fees for some of the bands. Celebration activities that will be held at BSE are being organized. Some 250th merchandise is available, more will soon be coming. Tickets are still available for the June 22 dinner dance. The cost is $25.
Pratt Library Committee – Andrew said the Building Committee and the architect recently met with a member of the Board of Library Commissioners concerning the interior renovations. The architectural plans were found to be favorable, with only a few small suggestions made.

Highway Department – Andrew said the paperwork for the Bassett Road bridge project is now in the hands of the engineering firm. Mark Shippee has created a four-year plan for road projects. A spreadsheet to track vehicle repairs and maintenance is also in the works. Those two documents will allow the Select Board and Finance Committee to see the big picture for planning purposes.
7:30 pm Special Town Meeting – Twenty voters were present as Moderator Sylvia Smith called the meeting to order. All eight articles on the warrant passed unanimously. All articles involved the transfer of funds from one account to another. The article which asked to transfer $27,000 from Free Cash to the 250th Celebration account was amended to transfer $25,000. Another article, which involved transferring funds from Free Cash to Stabilization, was amended to increase the transfer by $2,000. The Moderator adjourned the meeting at 7:45 p.m.
Review of Annual Town Meeting Warrant with Moderator Sylvia Smith (Finance Committee members Leo Ojala, John Payne, Jackie Walsh) – In an attempt to save time at Town Meeting Sylvia suggested that the school financial articles all be voted as one section, similar to how sections of the omnibus budget are done.

A lengthy discussion was held on the article that involved borrowing for a new police station and whether the word borrowing should be in the article. It was agreed that the article was necessary to get a sense of what the town wanted and how much it was willing to spend. The amount that would be needed for a new location is unknown until a piece of property is selected and the cost of renovations or building is determined. John Payne did not want the length of time to pay back any loan to be specified, since being unsure of the amount needed, a 10 years payback period might not be enough. The article will most likely be amended on town meeting floor to say “explore the financing of a sum of $500,000.” and the 10-year period will be amended to say “over a period of years.”
The length of Town Meeting was discussed and whether to break it up into two nights. The warrant has 43 articles. Sylvia planned to get a sense of the meeting at around 10 p.m. to see whether it would be best to continue or adjourn to another night. There are several zoning bylaw articles, each of which must be done individually. They require a 2/3 majority vote and a hand count. It seemed to make sense to consider the bylaw changes on another night. The Board agreed to trust the judgement of the Moderator for a time to adjourn. 

Old Business:

Molly Cantor RE: Bridge Street Property – The Board passed over and will discuss with Molly at a future meeting.
Electricity Aggregation Committee Consultant Selection – Colonial Power Group – The aggregation committee had gone out to bid for a consultant and received only one proposal. The Aggregation Committee interviewed and selected Colonial Power Group. If the warrant article concerning aggregation is approved at Annual Town Meeting, Colonial Power will help the town work with DPU to become certified. This is an eight to nine-month project. Once the Town is certified as an aggregator, bids for power suppliers can be sought.
New Business: None
Correspondence: 
Academy at Charlemont RE: Request to Use Meeting Room on 6/1/18 for Reception – The Academy is holding its annual concert on June 1, at Memorial Hall, and have requested the use of the meeting room for a post-concert reception. The Board had no objections to the use of the room.

Memorial Hall Assn. RE: Use of Theater During Business Hours, Sept. 8-13 – The MHA requested permission to have tech and set building take place during business hours. The Board gave permission for this. The MHA also mentioned that any public theatre/venue must have infrared equipment provided for the hearing impaired by June 1. The MHA Board feels providing that sort of service should be the responsibility of the town. This item will be discussed further at a future meeting.
Any Other Business: 
Highway Department Resignation – The Board received a letter of resignation from Highway Department equipment operator Tyler Inman. His last day of work will be May 9. A motion was made by Bob to accept the resignation of Tyler Inman with regret. This was seconded by Matt and unanimously approved.

Field Trip Request Maple School – The second grade class from Maple School in Easthampton has requested permission to repeat a field trip, which they did last year, to the Glacial Potholes and Bridge of Flowers. There would be about 40 students and 10 adults, split into two groups. It was mentioned that the boards on the deck overlooking the potholes are in the process of being replaced. As long as the boards are safe, the Board had no other issues. A motion was made by Bob, to approve the Maple School field trip as long as the deck work was completed. This was seconded by Matt and unanimously approved.

100%Broadband Coverage (Technology Committee members, Mike Duffy, Larry Flaccus, Richard from Westfield Gas and Electric, two members of Colrain Technology Committee) – To get broadband to the three areas of town that are not covered, Comcast would charge $150,000. By joining with Colrain and using Westfield Gas and Electric to service the three areas, the estimated cost is $85,000. The three areas in question were surveyed. The Smead Hill area wants broadband and would contribute to the cost. The Little Mohawk area also wants broadband. There was not much response at all from the northwest corner of town. Richard said that the town could decide not to go forward at any time. WG&E bills by phase. The project is not expected to start for at least six to 14 months. Once started it would take about six weeks to connect Colrain and parts of Shelburne. Portions of Shelburne could be done at another time if that was the town’s choice, but it might cost more to come back at a later time. Work could start in the late summer of 2019. The exact costs will not be known until the utility companies come back with costs for the poles. If the $85,000 is set aside for broadband, the unrestricted stabilization account will be just below $400,000. Mike looked for support from the Board and Finance Committee, mentioning that not having access to broadband could lower the value of a property, and thus lower the taxes on that property. Following discussion, it was felt that by asking for $42,500 this year, the project could be started and the rest of the money could be sought from next year’s Town Meeting. By that time, there will be better idea of interest in the unserved areas, and a more exact cost.
Town Meeting Logistics – The Board went over the Town Meeting warrant articles deciding who would move which article.
Public Comment: A resident reported that a woman had been struck by a car, last week, at the intersection of Bride and Maple Streets. Some of the neighbors in that area want to request that additional stop signs be installed. It was suggested that the Police Department should be the first to be contacted.
Adjournment: Matt presented a motion to adjourn at 9:38 pm. Bob seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.
Respectfully submitted,
Faye Whitney, Recording Secretary
